
 

Report of the Shirley/Papanui Community Board to the Council meeting of 14 May 2009 

14. 5. 2009 
 
 

SHIRLEY/PAPANUI COMMUNITY BOARD  
15 APRIL 2009 

 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the Shirley/Papanui Community Board,  
held on Wednesday 15 April 2009 at 4pm  

in the Boardroom, Papanui Service Centre, corner Langdons Road and Restell Street, Papanui 
 
 

PRESENT: Yvonne Palmer (Chairperson), Ngaire Button, Kathy Condon, Pauline Cotter,  
Aaron Keown, Matt Morris, and Norm Withers. 
 

APOLOGIES: Apologies for early departure were received and accepted from Ngaire Button 
and Kathy Condon, both of whom retired at 7.25pm and were absent for 
clauses 11, 12, 13, 14, 22 and 23. 

 
 
The Board reports that: 
 
PART A – MATTERS REQUIRING A COUNCIL DECISION 
 
1. QUEENSPARK BUS PRIORITY PROJECT – BUS STOP RATIONALISATION AMENDMENTS 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment, DDI 941-8608 
Officer responsible: Transport and Greenspace Unit Manager 
Authors: Kirsten Mahoney, Project Manager, and Greg Barnard, Public Transport Infrastructure 

Co-ordinator 
 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to recommend to the Council to amend some of the bus stop 

resolutions associated with the bus stop rationalisation aspect of the Queenspark Bus Priority 
project, following a review of bus stop infrastructure along this corridor during the detailed 
design phase. 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. At its meeting held on 12 June 2008, the Council resolved “that further consultation occur with 

St Stephen’s Church regarding the removal of the bus shelter close to their premises”. 
 
 3. In carrying out this resolution during the detailed design phase, Council officers have reviewed 

the bus stop rationalisation programme for the Queenspark route in its entirety.  This report 
outlines the recommended changes to the bus stop rationalisation approved by Council at its 
meeting held on 12 June 2008 in line with the Council’s Bus Stop Location Policy 1999 and the 
recently adopted Bus Stop Infrastructure Guidelines. 

 
 4. As a result of this review, the St Stephen’s Church bus stop and bus shelter is recommended to 

remain in its existing location.  The other bus stop rationalisation amendments proposed as a 
result of the review are summarised below in the table.  Note that the (f)(#) references relate to 
the Council resolutions in the report dated 12 June 2008. 

Note
Please refer to the Council's minutes for the decision.
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Existing Bus Stop Proposed Bus Stop Recommendation Reason for Amendment 
(f)(61) That the existing bus stop 
on the east side of Hills Road 
commencing at a point 112.5m 
south of its intersection with 
Warden Street and extending in 
a southerly direction for a 
distance of 15m be revoked. 

(f)(76)  That a bus stop be 
installed on the east side of Hills 
Road commencing at a point 
113.5m south of its intersection 
with Warden Street and 
extending in a southerly 
direction for a distance of 13m. 

Retain the existing bus 
stop and revoke the 
proposed bus stop. 

The cost of moving a bus stop 
one metre to the south along Hills 
Road is unwarranted.  In 
addition, the length of the bus 
stop is proposed to be shorter 
than the recommended 
guidelines of 14m for minimum 
bus stop lengths. 

(f)(64) That the existing bus stop 
on the west side of Hills Road 
commencing at a point 99m 
north of its intersection with 
Edward Avenue and extending 
in a northerly direction for a 
distance of 15m be revoked. 

(f)(75)  That a bus stop be 
installed on the west side of Hills 
Road commencing at a point 
13.5m north of its intersection 
with Edward Avenue and 
extending in a northerly direction 
for a distance of 15m. 

Retain the existing bus 
stop and revoke the 
proposed bus stop. 

The existing bus stop is located 
closer to the Shirley Shopping 
area and therefore of more use to 
passengers than the proposed 
bus stop, which was the location 
of the second bus boarder stop 
during that trial. 

(f)(66)  That the existing bus 
stop on the east side of Hills 
Road commencing at a point 
96m north of its intersection with 
North Avon Road and extending 
in a northerly direction for a 
distance of 18m be revoked. 

N/A Retain the existing bus 
stop. 

The removal of this bus stop 
would introduce safety concerns 
for pedestrians having to cross 
North Avon Road to get to the 
next bus stop.  Retaining this 
stop reduces the potential safety 
risks to those pedestrians 
utilising the bus service along 
Hills Road. 

(f)(67)  That the existing bus 
stop on the north side of Shirley 
Road commencing at a point 
91.5m east of its intersection 
with Hills Road and extending in 
an easterly direction for a 
distance of 22m be revoked. 

(f)(78)  That a bus stop be 
installed on the north side of 
Shirley Road commencing at a 
point 127.5m east of its 
intersection with Hills Road and 
extending in an easterly 
direction for a distance of 20m. 

Retain the existing bus 
stop and revoke the 
proposed bus stop. 

The existing bus stop and bus 
shelter outside Shirley Primary 
School is recommended to 
remain in its existing location, as 
there is no reason to move it east 
by approximately 35m, given the 
cost of moving this infrastructure. 

(f)(70)  That the existing bus 
stop on the west side of Emmett 
Street at a point (bus stop sign 
only) north of its intersection with 
Shirley Road for a distance of 
22.5m be revoked. 

N/A Retain the existing bus 
stop. 

With the recommendation to 
retain the bus stop and shelter 
outside St Stephen’s Church, it is 
considered appropriate to retain 
the bus stop in Emmett Street 
opposite St Stephen’s Church. 

(f)(71)  That the existing bus 
stop on the north side of Shirley 
Road commencing at a point 
13.5m east of its intersection 
with Emmett Street and 
extending in an easterly 
direction for a distance of 18m 
be revoked. 

N/A Retain the existing bus 
stop. 

This bus stop and bus shelter 
outside St Stephen’s Church is 
recommended to remain as it is a 
well patronised stop.   

 
 5. The staff recommendations outlined below are consistent with the bus stop rationalisation plans 

(attached). 
 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 6. There are no financial implications with the retention of the existing bus stops.   
 
 7. The bus stop rationalisation is included within the estimated costs for the Queenspark Bus 

Priority Project, which is included in the Transport and Greenspace Unit’s capital programme for 
implementation in the 2008/2009 and 2009/2010 financial years.  Removal of an existing bus 
stop including signage and markings typically costs $300 each, and the installation of a new 
bus stop including signage and markings typically costs $300 each. 

 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2006-16 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 8. As above. 
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 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 9. The installation of any bus stop signage and/or markings must comply with the Land Transport 

Rule - Traffic Control Devices 2004 – Rule 54002.   
 
 10. The retention of the existing bus stops will require resolution by Council following consideration 

by the Shirley/Papanui Community Board, as these were revoked by the Council at its meeting 
held on 12 June 2008. 

 
 11. The revocation of the proposed bus stops will require resolution by the Council following 

consideration by the Shirley/Papanui Community Board, as these were passed by the Council 
at its meeting held on 12 June 2008.  

 
 12. The Board’s Greenspace Traffic Works Committee met on 1 April 2009 and supported the staff 

recommendation. 
 
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 13. The delegation for resolution of bus stops and bus shelters lies with the Community Board in 

the Council’s Register of Delegations 2008. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 14. The Queenspark Bus Priority Project aligns with the Transport and Greenspace Unit’s Asset 

Management Plan, and the Bus Priority Routes Project of the Capital Works Programme, pg 85, 
Our Community Plan 2006-2016. 

 
 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2006-16 

LTCCP? 
 
 15. As above. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 16. The Queenspark Bus Priority Project is consistent with the New Zealand Transport Strategy, as 

well as key regional and local Council strategies, including the Regional Land Transport 
Strategy, Metropolitan Christchurch Transport Statement, Public Passenger Transport Strategy, 
Pedestrian Strategy, Parking Strategy, Cycling Strategy, Road Safety Strategy, Citywide 
Public Transport Priority Plan, Metro Strategy 2006-2012 and the Greater Christchurch Urban 
Development Strategy. 

 
 17. The bus stop rationalisation aspect of the bus priority project has been developed in line with 

the Council’s Bus Stop Location Policy 1999. 
 
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies? 
 
 18. As above. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 19. Public consultation for the Queenspark Bus Priority Project was undertaken from 15 October – 

17 December 2007.  The Queenspark Route specific consultation brochure was distributed to 
approximately 3,770 households along the route and side streets (residents and absentee 
landowners), as well as stakeholders and other interested groups.  A total of 17,000 route 
specific brochures were printed and distributed. 
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 20. As a result of consultation phase, a total of 163 responses were received on the Queenspark 

route, through a variety of media including emails, feedback forms (included with the brochure), 
Have Your Say on the Council’s website, letters and phone call.  In addition, there were four 
route specific seminars held.  

 
 21. The consultation process was reported to all Community Board members and Councillors in a 

report dated 18 January 2008 Bus Priority Record of Consultation, Communication and 
Marketing.  The issues raised during the consultation phase were reported to the three 
Community Boards at their meetings held on 19 May 2008 (Burwood/Pegasus), 21 May 2008 
(Shirley/Papanui) and 21 May 2008 (Hagley/Ferrymead) and to the Council at its meeting held 
on 12 June 2008. 

 
 22. The request to keep the bus stop and bus shelter outside St Stephen’s Church was made to the 

Council at its meeting held on 12 June 2008 by Mr Ralph Ross.  Further discussions were held 
with Mr Ross following the Council meeting, where Mr Ross outlined the history behind the bus 
stop and bus shelter at both Shirley Primary School and St Stephen’s Church.  In consultation 
with Council officers, the recommendation of the project team is to retain these two bus stops 
with their associated bus shelters in their existing locations. 

 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the Council: 
 
 (a) Reinstate the following resolutions revoked by Council at its meeting held on 12 June 2008, 

which read: 
 
 (f)(61)That the existing bus stop on the east side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

112.5 metres south of its intersection with Warden Street and extending in a southerly 
direction for a distance of 15 metres be revoked. 

 
 (f)(64)That the existing bus stop on the west side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

99 metres north of its intersection with Edward Avenue and extending in a northerly 
direction for a distance of 15 metres be revoked. 

 
 (f)(66) That the existing bus stop on the east side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

96 metres north of its intersection with North Avon Road and extending in a northerly 
direction for a distance of 18 metres be revoked. 

 
 (f)(67) That the existing bus stop on the north side of Shirley Road commencing at a point 

91.5 metres east of its intersection with Hills Rod and extending in an easterly direction 
for a distance of 22 metres be revoked. 

 
 (f)(70) That the existing bus stop on the west side of Emmett Street at a point (bus stop sign 

only) north of its intersection with Shirley Road for a distance of 22.5 metres be revoked. 
 
 (f)(71) That the existing bus stop on the north side of Shirley Road commencing at a point 

13.5 metres east of its intersection with Emmett Street and extending in an easterly 
direction for a distance of 18 metres be revoked. 

 
  These resolutions are recommended to read: 
 
 (f)(61) That the existing bus stop on the east side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

112.5 metres south of its intersection with Warden Street and extending in a southerly 
direction for a distance of 15 metres remain. 

 
 (f)(64) That the existing bus stop on the west side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

99 metres north of its intersection with Edward Avenue and extending in a northerly 
direction for a distance of 15 metres remain. 
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 (f)(66) That the existing bus stop on the east side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

96 metres north of its intersection with North Avon Road and extending in a northerly 
direction for a distance of 18 metres remain. 

 
 (f)(67) That the existing bus stop on the north side of Shirley Road commencing at a point 

91.5 metres east of its intersection with Hills Rod and extending in an easterly direction 
for a distance of 22 metres remain. 

 
 (f)(70) That the existing bus stop on the west side of Emmett Street at a point (bus stop sign 

only) north of its intersection with Shirley Road for a distance of 22.5 metres remain. 
 
 (f)(71) That the existing bus stop on the north side of Shirley Road commencing at a point 

13.5 metres east of its intersection with Emmett Street and extending in an easterly 
direction for a distance of 18 metres remain. 

 
 (b) Revoke the following resolutions passed by Council at its meeting held on 12 June 2008, which 

read: 
 
 (f)(76) That a bus stop be installed on the east side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

113.5 metres south of its intersection with Warden Street and extending in a southerly 
direction for a distance of 13 metres. 

 
 (f)(75) That a bus stop be installed on the west side of Hills Road commencing at a point 

13.5 metres north of its intersection with Edward Avenue and extending in a northerly 
direction for a distance of 15 metres. 

 
 (f)(78) That a bus stop be installed on the north side of Shirley Road commencing at a point 

127.5 metres east of its intersection with Hills Road and extending in an easterly direction 
for a distance of 20 metres. 

 
  These resolutions are recommended to read: 
 
 (f)(76) That a bus stop proposed to be installed on the east side of Hills Road commencing at a 

point 113.5 metres south of its intersection with Warden Street and extending in a 
southerly direction for a distance of 13 metres be revoked. 

 
 (f)(75) That a bus stop proposed to be installed on the west side of Hills Road commencing at a 

point 13.5 metres north of its intersection with Edward Avenue and extending in a 
northerly direction for a distance of 15 metres be revoked. 

 
 (f)(78) That a bus stop proposed to be installed on the north side of Shirley Road commencing 

at a point 127.5 metres east of its intersection with Hills Road and extending in an 
easterly direction for a distance of 20 metres be revoked. 

 
BOARD RECOMMENDATION 

 
 That the staff recommendation be adopted. 
 
 (Aaron Keown requested that his vote against the above recommendation be recorded.) 
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2. 48 AND 86 NORTHCOTE ROAD LAND EXCHANGE 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment, DDI 941-8608 
Officer responsible: Unit Manager Transport and Greenspace 
Authors: Stuart McLeod, Property Consultant, and Richard Holland, Planning and 

Investigations Team Manager 
 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to recommend to the Council that some of the resolutions passed 

by the Council on 15 May 2008 in respect of declaring 48 and 86 Northcote Road surplus be 
revoked and replaced so as to enable a property swap with Housing New Zealand for the 
property at 329-331 Riccarton Road to be facilitated if achievable. 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. At its meeting on 15 May 2008 the Council considered a report from the Shirley/Papanui 

Community Board for the purpose of declaring surplus and disposing of two properties, 48 and 
86 Northcote Road and as a result passed the following resolutions upon recommendation from 
the Community Board at its meeting on 19 March 2008: 

 
 “(a) Declare the balance of the properties situated at 48 and 86 Northcote Road described as 

part Lot 4 DP 13883 and part Lot 240 DP 17687 respectively to be surplus and; 
 
 (b) Authorise staff to commence offer back obligations under Section 40 of the Public Works 

Act 1981 relative to 86 Northcote Road described above as part Lot 240 DP 17687 
formerly owned by Robert Thomas Hunter and; 

 
 (c) Approve the properties be offered for sale by way of public tender with a minimum tender 

amount to be set by an independent valuer and; 
 
 (d) Approve the Corporate Support Manager is given delegated authority to conclude the 

sale of both properties by, as supported by valuation advice and consideration of other 
factors including marketing and market dynamics, including if the minimum price is not 
achievable by tender then the property may be sold by private treaty.” 

 
 3. These resolutions have not been enacted as an opportunity has arisen to possibly swap the 

properties at 48 and 86 Northcote Road for the property at 329-331 Riccarton Road, the details 
of which are set out in the public excluded report from the Riccarton Wigram Community Board 
dated 7 April 2009. 

 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 4. As set out in the above report and unchanged from the original of 15 May 2008. 
 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2006-16 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 5. Not applicable. 
 
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 6. Not applicable. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2006-16 

LTCCP? 
 
 7. Not applicable. 

Note
Please refer to the Council's minutes for the decision.
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 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies? 
 
 8. Not applicable. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 9. Not applicable. 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the Council resolve: 
 
 (a) To revoke the following resolutions (c) and (d) passed on 15 May 2008: 
 
 “(c) Approve that the properties be offered for sale by way of public tender with a minimum 

tender amount to be set by an independent valuer; and 
 
 (d) Approve that the Corporate Support Manager is given delegated authority to conclude 

the sale of both properties by, as supported by valuation advice and consideration of 
other factors including marketing and market dynamics, including if the minimum price is 
not achievable by tender then the property may be sold by private treaty.” 

 
 (b) That the Corporate Support Manager is given delegated authority to dispose of the properties 

situated at 48 and 86 Northcote Road to be affected by an exchange with Housing 
New Zealand Limited for the property situated at 329-331 Riccarton Road. 

 
 (c) Should such an exchange in resolution (b) not be achievable then the Corporate Support 

Manager be given delegated authority to conclude the sale of both properties at +/- 10 per cent 
of market value. 

 
BOARD RECOMMENDATION 

 
That the Council resolve: 
 

 (a) To revoke the following resolutions (c) and (d) passed on 15 May 2008: 
 
 “(c) Approve that the properties be offered for sale by way of public tender with a minimum 

tender amount to be set by an independent valuer; and 
 
 (d) Approve that the Corporate Support Manager is given delegated authority to conclude 

the sale of both properties by, as supported by valuation advice and consideration of 
other factors including marketing and market dynamics, including if the minimum price is 
not achievable by tender then the property may be sold by private treaty.” 

 
 (b) That the Corporate Support Manager is given delegated authority to dispose of the properties 

situated at 48 and 86 Northcote Road to be affected by an equitable exchange with Housing 
New Zealand Limited for the property situated at 329-331 Riccarton Road. 

 
 (c) Should such an exchange in resolution (b) not be achievable then the Corporate Support 

Manager be given delegated authority to conclude the sale of both properties at +/- 10 per cent 
of market value. 

 
 (Note: The Board amended the staff recommendation by adding the word “equitable” to 

recommendation (b) above – shown in bold.) 
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3. BROOKLANDS LAGOON AREA PARKS MASTER AND MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment DDI 941-8608 
Officer responsible: Asset and Network Planning Manager  
Author: Derek Roozen, Parks and Waterways Planner 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to recommend to the Council that it approve the draft Spencer 

Park Management Plan 2009 (Attachment A) and Seafield Park Management Plan 2009 
(Attachment B), and the draft Brooklands Lagoon Area Parks Master Plan 2009 (Attachment C), 
to be put out for public consultation, pursuant to Section 41 of the Reserves Act 1977.   
(All attachments have been separately circulated to members.) 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The Brooklands Lagoon planning area is centred on a prominent elongated estuary adjacent to 

the mouth of the Waimakariri River at the north-east corner of the Christchurch District.  Much 
of the land in this area is in the public arena, and this is administered by three government 
agencies.  This public land adjoins, to the west, areas that are predominantly in private 
ownership, both rural and residential.  See Attachment D (attached) for a map of the area. 

 
 3. The public land (including the estuary and foreshore (beach) areas) has high natural and scenic 

values and is accessed by the public for outdoor recreation.  Most of the areas of the highest 
ecological value (that is, the estuary and its margins, and the adjacent Brooklands Spit and the 
foreshore) are under the administration of the Department of Conservation (“DoC”) and 
Environment Canterbury (“ECan”).  Significantly sized areas, though, are Council parks (for 
example, Spencer and Seafield Parks) and other areas managed on a day-to-day basis as 
parks by Council staff (for example, Brooklands Spit). 

 
 4. Prior to 2003, Council staff had identified the need to review the Spencer Park Management 

Plan 1982 due to, firstly, the plan being significantly out of date and, secondly, the need to 
address some facility issues and needs in the Park, such as vacant and un-needed buildings, 
and a requirement for improvements to vehicle circulation.  In addition, staff noted that no 
management plan was in place for Seafield Park, although a draft had been prepared in 1995.  
Staff considered it necessary to prepare a management plan for Seafield Park, due to the high 
natural and scenic values present, and the close linkage of this park with Spencer Park. 

 
 5. At the time, it was considered appropriate to take an integrated planning approach for the 

Council parks in the wider Brooklands Lagoon area, because of the strong links that exist 
between all parts of the area, including the Council parks, other Council land, and land 
administered by DoC and ECan.  Staff believed that such an approach would best be achieved 
through the development of a master plan (now called the Draft Brooklands Lagoon Area Parks 
Master Plan 2009), with this plan advocating an integration of planning for the area and raising, 
for consideration, proposals for development, action and further planning. 

 
 6. Early in 2003, staff began preparatory work on an integrated open space planning concept for 

the Brooklands Lagoon planning area, including formulating information on, and analysing the 
issues affecting, the area.  A joint Council, DoC, ECan and Community Board field trip to the 
planning area was held midway through the year and this resulted in good discussion of the 
values of, and the issues affecting, the area.  A  user survey for the area, commissioned for 
over the 2003/2004 summer holiday months, concluded that the majority of visitors to the area 
considered they had a satisfying experience, with the beach environment, peacefulness and 
range of things to do being the top features indicated.  Over a third of visitors ranked it as the 
top area in the City for their chosen activity.  Since then, there has been a Council Regulatory 
and Consents Committee seminar, with representatives from many of the stakeholders in the 
area attending, on the wider Brooklands Lagoon area values and issues (in July 2004) and a 
Shirley/Papanui Community Board seminar (in April 2005). 

Note
Please refer to the Council's minutes for the decision.
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 7. Notification, as required under Section 41 (5) of the Reserves Act 1977, of the Council’s 

intention to prepare management plans for Spencer Park and Seafield Park was made on 
1 March 2008 and submissions received from the public over a period of two months.  The 
public’s response was focused on the perceived silting up of Brooklands Lagoon, the level of 
provision of public access for walking and vehicles, including the need for improvement of roads 
and car parks within and in the vicinity of the public open space areas, and the lack of adequate 
signage, amongst many other things. 

 
 8. On 10 July 2008, the Council resolved to classify the unclassified parts of Spencer and South 

Seafield Parks as recreation reserve and those of Mid Seafield Park as scenic reserve.  As a 
result, all parts of these parks are now classified reserves under the Reserves Act 1977.  This 
means that the Council is able to publicly consult on the draft management plans, and the Draft 
Brooklands Lagoon Area Parks Master Plan 2009 due to this also covering Spencer and 
Seafield Parks in addition to adjacent areas (see Paragraph 9 below), and adopt the draft plans 
as operative plans that are legal documents under the Reserves Act 1977.  Although the draft 
master plan covers areas that are outside the classified reserves, because these areas will 
have been publicly consulted on, the adopted master plan will be a contract between the public 
and the Council under the Local Government Act 2002. 

 
 9. The draft management plans include updated policies to manage Spencer and Seafield Parks.  

The draft master plan covers an area bound by the Waimakariri River in the north, Bottle Lake 
Forest Park in the south, the Styx River to the west and the sea to the east.  This includes 
Spencer and Seafield Parks, other Council parks (such as Brooklands Domain) and land 
intended to be park, and areas under the administration of DoC and ECan.  The draft master 
plan raises planning proposals, including possible developments in the areas administered by 
the Council that could be considered for inclusion in a future Long-Term Council Community 
Plan (“LTCCP”), and other actions to advocate to DoC and ECan for the areas under the 
administration of those agencies. 

 
 10. The draft documents have now been completed, following the input to, and review of, these (or 

part of, as the case may be) by relevant Council staff and external stakeholders, including 
Ngāi Tahu (through Mahaanui Kurataiao Ltd), DoC, ECan and Spencer Park/Seafield Park 
occupiers (for example, the Spencer Park Surf Lifesaving Club). 

 
 11. Spencer and Seafield Parks are considered to be metropolitan assets, on the basis that they 

constitute an important open space resource for all the City’s residents and visitors.  The same 
can be said for the wider area centred on Brooklands Lagoon.  Therefore, the responsibility to 
approve the draft plans for public consultation lies with the Council.  Recognising the 
Shirley/Papanui Community Board’s interest and role in the planning for this wider area, though, 
staff recommend the Board review the draft plans and recommend to the Council that it approve 
the draft plans for public consultation. 

 
 12. Timeline for consultation and completion: 
 
  Shirley/Papanui Community Board meeting Wednesday 15 April 2009 
 
  Council meeting Thursday 11 June 2009 
 
  Draft plans publicly notified Saturday 27 June 2009 
 
  Public submission period Saturday 27 June to Friday 31 August 2009 
 
  Submissions analysis completed by Monday 14 September 2009  
 
  Council Hearings Panel period week beginning Monday 21 September 2009 
 
  Plan revisions completed by Friday 16 October 2009  
 
  Council meeting for adoption of plans Thursday 26 November 2009  
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LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 13. The updated Spencer Park Management Plan and new Seafield Park Management Plan are 

statutory plans, and are subject to Section 41 of the Reserves Act 1977, with respect to the 
preparation of, and processes of publicly consulting on, the draft plans.  Once the draft plans 
are adopted by the Council as the operative plans, they will be legal documents under the 
Reserves Act 1977. 

 
 14. The new Brooklands Lagoon Area Parks Master Plan will be a statutory document, under the 

Reserves Act 1977, for the areas it covers that are classified as reserves under the Reserves 
Act 1977 (that is, Spencer and Seafield Parks), and a contract between the public and the 
Council under the Local Government Act 2002 for the non-reserve areas.  This process will 
achieve a consistency of consideration by the public and also provide some cost benefit in 
similarity of process. 

 
 FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 15. The Draft Brooklands Lagoon Area Parks Master Plan 2009 raises planning, management and 

development proposals for consideration.  The development proposals relate to draft landscape 
concepts prepared for Mid Seafield Park and Spencer/South Seafield Parks, and indicative 
possible costs to implement these are indicated in the draft plan.  The proposed developments, 
though, are raised here for consideration only.  They would need to be included in a future 
LTCCP and budgeted for in an annual works programme before they could be progressed. 
None of the development proposals are specifically included in the LTCCP 2009-19. 

 
 16. Costs associated with implementation of any of the proposed planning and management 

proposals are not specified.  These costs would inform future LTCCP reviews. 
 
 17. The operational cost of these plans will continue to be managed within the existing operating 

budgets for these parks. 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the Council: 
 
 (a) Approve the Draft Spencer Park and Seafield Park Management Plans 2009, and the Draft 

Brooklands Lagoon Area Parks Master Plan 2009, to be notified for public submissions for a 
period of not less than two calendar months as specified by Section 41(6)(a) of the Reserves 
Act 1977, commencing on or about Saturday 27 June 2009. 

 
 (b) Confirm the Council Hearings Panel to hear the public submissions is to include one directly 

elected member of, and one councillor appointed to, the Shirley/Papanui Community Board. 
 
 BOARD RECOMMENDATION 
 
 (a) That the staff recommendations above be adopted. 
 
 (b) That the Board nominate Matt Morris as the directly elected member of the Board and 

Ngaire Button as the Shirley/Papanui Councillor to be appointed to the Hearings Panel. 
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4. SURRENDER OF EASEMENT (RIGHT OF WAY ON FOOT IN GROSS)  
-  87 HARBOUR ROAD, BROOKLANDS 

 
General Manager responsible: General Manager Regulation and Democracy Services, DDI 941-8462 
Officer responsible: Environmental Policy and Approvals Manager 
Author: Vil Vabulis, Team Leader Subdivisions 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to recommend to the Council that pursuant to section 243(a) of the 

Resource Management Act (RMA), an easement (right of way on foot in gross) located through 
the property at 87 Harbour Road, owned by Deborah Riley, be surrendered (Appendix 1 
attached).  This follows a Shirley/Papanui Community Board resolution to advocate to the 
Council for the removal of the easement through 87 Harbour Road.   

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The easement (right of way) at 87 Harbour Road ensures that the public can readily access and 

walk along the foreshore to and from the boat ramp. 
 
 3. The easement was created at the time of subdivision of the old camping ground at Brooklands. 
 
 4. During the consultation about the Styx River mouth/Brooklands boat ramp landscape plan it 

was observed that the easement would no longer be necessary once alternative access along 
the lagoon frontage, was available (the boardwalk). 

 
 5. Accordingly the Shirley/Papanui Community Board resolved to advocate to the Council for the 

removal of the easement through 87 Harbour Road.  This report seeks to address that 
resolution and to meet the needs of both the Council and the owner of 87 Harbour Road. 

 
 FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 6. The legal costs of preparing, executing and registering the surrender document is to be borne 

by the owner.  The associated boardwalk is programmed to be built and funded in 2009/10. 
 
 Do the Recommendations of this Report Align with 2006-16 LTCCP budgets?  
 
 7. Not applicable. 
 
 LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 8. The Delegation Register requires that easements created during the establishment of a 

subdivision be surrendered by Council (Section 243(a) RMA).   
 
 Have you considered the legal implications of the issue under consideration?  
 
 9. Not applicable. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH LTCCP AND ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT PLANS 
 
 10. Not applicable. 

Note
Please refer to the Council's minutes for the decision.
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 Do the recommendations of this report support a level of service or project in the 2006-16 

LTCCP? 
 
 11. Not applicable. 
 
 ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIES 
 
 12. Not applicable. 
 
 Do the recommendations align with the Council’s strategies? 
 
 13. Not applicable. 
 
 CONSULTATION FULFILMENT 
 
 14. The Styx River Mouth/Brooklands Boat Ramp Landscape Plan was the subject of an extensive 

consultation programme during 2008.  The easement was one of the matters that arose.  A 
large number of submitters supported the coastal boardwalk and recommended that the 
easement be lifted once the boardwalk was in place, as alternative access along the waterfront. 

 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended: 
 
 (a) That pursuant to section 243(a) RMA the Council agrees to surrender the easement as set out 

in the following memorandum of easements: 
 

Nature Servient Tenement Grantee 
Right of way on foot in gross Lot 27 DP 311066 shown as A Christchurch City Council 

 
 (b) That the surrender not be invoked until approvals have been granted from Ecan and DoC. 
 
 BOARD CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the staff recommendation be adopted. 
 

BOARD RECOMMENDATION 
 

That the Council resolve: 
 

 (a) That pursuant to section 243(a) of the Resource Management Act the Council agrees to 
immediately surrender the easement as set out in the following memorandum of easements: 

 
Nature Servient Tenement Grantee 
Right of way on foot in gross Lot 27 DP 311066 shown as A Christchurch City Council 

 
(b) That a caveat or other appropriate legal mechanism be attached to the title (87 Harbour Road) 

restricting opposition to the proposed boardwalk on the coastal marine area. 
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 BACKGROUND (THE ISSUES) 
 
 15. Prior to the subdivision which created the easement, the land contained a private camping 

ground and also provided an “unofficial” public access through the camping ground to the 
Brookland Lagoon Boat Ramp. 

 
  The subdivision consent required pursuant to the RMA the vesting of an Esplanade Reserve 

along the shoreline of the lagoon.  However, due to the location of the existing restaurant/camp 
store, a continued reserve was not practicable along the balance of the shoreline (boundary of 
the Coastal Marine Area). 

 
  To safeguard public access as close as possible to the shoreline, the creation of an easement 

on foot in gross was made conditional in the subdivision consent.  The easement was duly 
granted and reserved in deposit of the survey plan. 

 
 16. The owner of the property at 87 Harbour Road, Mrs Deborah Riley, has requested that the 

easement be surrendered as she considers that the use of her land by the public impinges on 
her privacy and the operation of her business. 

 
 17. The request for the Council to surrender the easement is in line with the Shirley/Papanui 

Community Board’s approval of the Styx River Mouth/Brooklands Boat Ramp Landscape Plan 
(Appendix 2 attached).  This report has been forwarded to the Shirley/Papanui Community 
Board’s meeting of 14 April 2009, in order that they can comment further if they choose to. 

 
 18. In considering the report (Appendix 3 attached) to approve the Landscape Plan, the Board 

resolved: 
 
  “to advocate to Council for the removal of the access easement through the Rileys property…” 
 
 19. The Landscape Plan (Appendix 4 attached) envisages that a coastal boardwalk within the 

Coastal Marine Area can replace the current linkage through to Seafield Park.  Applications for 
the construction of the boardwalk are currently being prepared by Transport and Greenspace 
Unit.  The boardwalk will require a resource consent for work in the coastal marine area, from 
ECan and approval from DoC.  Construction is recommended to occur in the 2009/10 period, 
funding being from original funds intended for the completion of walkways, landscaping and 
park furniture associated with the Landscape Plan project. 

 
 20. Given that some approvals are still to be obtained and that construction of the boardwalk is still 

some months away, the recommendation from Council officers, to the Council will be that the 
surrender of the easement does not take effect until the boardwalk has the necessary 
approvals.  This preserves the Council’s position insofar as public access, along the foreshore 
(or close to the foreshore) is assured in the meantime.  It also ensures that present and 
potential future owners of 87 Harbour Road cannot object to the construction of the boardwalk, 
without disadvantaging themselves. 

 
 THE OBJECTIVES 
 
 21. To provide for the surrender of the easement, while ensuring access for the public along the 

lagoon frontage is assured. 
 
 THE OPTIONS 
 
 22. Option 1 - Surrender the easement once approvals have been gained from ECan and DoC. 
 
 23. Option 2 - Surrender the easement immediately. 
 
 THE PREFERRED OPTION 
 
 24. Option 1 - Surrender the easement once approvals have been gained from ECan and DoC. 
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5. ELECTED MEMBER EXPENSES AND ALLOWANCES 2009/10 
 
 This report was considered by the Board and a report with the recommendations from all Boards will 

be presented to the Council at a later meeting. 
 
 
PART B - REPORTS FOR INFORMATION  
 

6. COMMUNITY SERVICES AND EVENTS COMMITTEE REPORT – 4 MARCH 2009 
 
 The Board received for information the confirmed minutes of the Community Services and Events  

Committee meeting of 4 February 2009 and noted the following decisions had been made under 
delegated authority: 

 
 6.1 CONFIRMATION OF MEETING MINUTES – 4 FEBRUARY 2009 
 
  The Committee resolved to confirm the minutes of the Community Services and Events 

Committee meeting of 4 March 2009. 
 
 6.2 SHIRLEY/PAPANUI YOUTH DEVELOPMENT FUND – JADE GWATKIN 
 
  The Committee considered a report presenting a Youth Development Fund application for 

funding in the 2008/09 financial year.   
  
  The Committee resolved to allocate $800 from the Board’s 2008/09 Youth Development 

Scheme to Jade Gwatkin to enable him to participate in the Cultural Exchange trip to Nagoya, 
Japan for two weeks in late April/early May 2009. 

 
 
7. GREENSPACE TRAFFIC WORKS COMMITTEE MEETING – MINUTES OF 4 FEBRUARY 2009 
 
 The Board received for information the confirmed minutes of the Greenspace Traffic Works 

Committee meeting of 4 February 2009 and noted the following decisions had been made under 
delegated authority: 

 
 7.1 CONFIRMATION OF MEETING MINUTES – 4 FEBRUARY 2009 
 
 The Committee resolved to confirm the minutes of the Greenspace Traffic Works Committee 

meeting of 4 February 2009. 
 
 7.2 MAIN NORTH ROAD AT DANIELS ROAD – PROPOSED NO STOPPING RESTRICTION 
 
 The Committee considered a report seeking approval that the stopping of vehicles be prohibited 

at any time for a distance of 20 metres on the Main North Road adjacent to the piece of legal 
road that forms the access to the off-street parking behind the Redwood shops. 

  
  The Committee resolved that: 
 
 (a) The existing parking restrictions on the east side of the Main North Road, north of Daniels 

Road be revoked. 
 
 (b) The stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Main North Road 

commencing at its intersection with Daniels Road and extending in a northerly direction 
for a distance of 30 metres. 

 

Note
Please refer to the Council's minutes for the decision.


Note
Part B items - Please refer to the Council's minutes for the decision.
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 (c) The stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the east side of Main North Road 

commencing at a point 41 metres north from its intersection with Daniels Road and 
extending in a northerly direction for a distance of 20 metres. 

 
 (d) The parking of vehicles be restricted to a maximum period of 30 minutes on the east side 

of Main North Road commencing at a point 30 metres from its intersection with 
Daniels Road and extending in a northerly direction for a distance of 11 metres. 

 
 (e) The parking of vehicles be restricted to a maximum period of 30 minutes on the east side 

of Main North Road commencing at a point 60 metres from its intersection with 
Daniels Road and extending in a northerly direction for a distance of 18 metres. 

 
 7.3. HUSSEY ROAD NEIGHBOURHOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT 
 
 The Committee considered a report seeking approval to proceed to final design and 

construction of the Hussey Road Neighbourhood Improvement Project. 
 
 The Committee resolved that: 
 
 (a) The plan for the Hussey Road Neighbourhood Improvement Project proceed to final 

design and construction within the approved 2008/09 budget of $272,517. 
 
 (b) The following parking restrictions for the Hussey Road Neighbourhood Improvement 

Project be approved: 
 
 (i) The stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the south side of 

Hussey Road commencing at a point 49 metres east from its intersection with 
Springvale Gardens and extending in an easterly direction for a distance of 
92 metres. 

 
 (ii) The stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the south side of 

Hussey Road commencing at a point 215 metres east from its intersection with 
Springvale Gardens and extending in an easterly direction for a distance of 
107 metres. 

 
 (iii) The stopping of vehicles be prohibited at any time on the north side of 

Hussey Road commencing at a point 47 metres east from its intersection with 
Springvale Gardens and extending in an easterly direction for a distance of 
273 metres. 

 
 
8. ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING 
 
 At 5.40pm the Board resolved that the meeting stand adjourned, and resumed at 5.45pm. 
 
 
9. DEPUTATIONS BY APPOINTMENT 
 
 9.1 New Zealand Police 
 
  Area Commander Dave Lawry updated members on police matters pertaining to the 

Shirley/Papanui ward. 
 
  The Chairperson thanked Dave Lawry for his update. 
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 9.2 Environment Canterbury (ECan) Draft Long Term Council Community Plan 2009-19 
 
  Environment Canterbury Councillors Jane Demeter and Carole Evans gave the Board a brief 

overview of Environment Canterbury’s draft 2009-19 LTCCP matters. 
 
  The Board decided that a submission would be made to the Environment Canterbury’s Long 

Term Council Community Plan 2009-19. 
 
  The Chairperson thanked Jane Demeter and Carole Evans for their deputation. 
 
 
10. PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS 
 
 Nil. 
 
 
11. NOTICES OF MOTION 
 
 Nil. 
 
 
12. CORRESPONDENCE 
 

The Board received the following correspondence: 
 
 11.1 A letter from Nicky Wagner MP congratulating the Board on the awards it received at the recent 

Community Boards Conference. 
 
 11.2 A letter from Area Commander Dave Lawry, NZ Police, in response to the Board’s letter 

regarding speed complaints on Northfield Road. 
 
 
13. COMMUNITY BOARD ADVISER’S UPDATE  
 
 13.1 The Board received information from the Community Board Adviser on forthcoming Board 

related activities and projects.  Specific mention was made of the following: 
 
  It was agreed that a list of broadband boxes in the Shirley/Papanui ward be requested 

from Chorus and circulated to members. 
 
  It was agreed that members be notified of all government and local consultations on an 

ongoing basis. 
 
 13.2 The Board decided that its 2009-19 Long Term Council Community Plan submission be 

approved as amended at the meeting and be forwarded to the Council.  
 
  The following motion was moved by Pauline Cotter, seconded by Aaron Keown: 
 
  “That the Board include in its submission that it supports the community in its desire to oppose 

the sale of the Edgeware Pool land and that it be retained for community use.” 
 

On being put to the meeting the motion was declared lost on division No. 1 by 3 votes to 4, the 
voting being as follows: 
 
Against (4): Ngaire Button, Kathy Condon, Yvonne Palmer, and Norm Withers. 
 
For (3):  Pauline Cotter, Aaron Keown, and Matt Morris. 
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14. BOARD MEMBERS’ INFORMATION EXCHANGE 
 
 14.1 MEMBERS’ INFORMATION 

 
  Specific mention was made of the following matters: 
 
  It was agreed that staff be requested to advise the Board about the signage issue in 

Packe Street Park. 
 
  Papanui RSA – Need volunteers to take up collections on Poppy Day. 
 
 14.2 CHAIRPERSON’S AND DEPUTY CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT 

 
  Information on the Chairperson’s and Deputy Chairperson’s activities over the March/April 2009 

period had previously been circulated. 
 
 
15. QUESTIONS UNDER STANDING ORDERS 
 
 Nil. 
 
 
PART C - DELEGATED DECISIONS TAKEN BY THE BOARD 
 
16. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES – BOARD MEETING OF 17 MARCH 2009  
 
 The Board resolved that the minutes of its ordinary meeting held on 17 March 2009 be confirmed, 

subject to an amendment to clause 1 such that the Board recommendation is to read: 
 
 “That the Council amend its Strengthening Communities Strategy with respect to placing a limit of up 

to $10,000 for the Youth Development Funds coming from the Discretionary Response Fund.” 
 
 The same amendment is to be made to recommendation (b) under clause 21 of the minutes for 

consistency. 
 
 
17. NEIGHBOURHOOD TRUST – REQUEST FOR FUNDING 
 
 The Board considered a report requesting funding for $7,000 for Neighbourhood Trust from the 

Board’s Discretionary Response Fund. 
 
 The Board resolved: 
 
 (a) To allocate a grant of $7,000 from its Discretionary Response Fund to Neighbourhood Trust to 

assist in the costs of their “Parenting Week 2009” seminars and workshops. 
 
 (b) To request information back to the Board with an evaluation of the project’s success and 

financials. 
 
 
18. ST ALBANS COMMUNITY CHOIR – REQUEST FOR FUNDING  
 
 The Board considered a report requesting funding for $500 from the St Albans Community Choir to 

assist with the costs of staging a Community Barn Dance on Sunday 10 May 2009. 
 
 The Board resolved to allocate $350 from its Discretionary Response Fund for the St Albans Barn 

dance event. 
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19. APPLICATION TO SHIRLEY/PAPANUI COMMUNITY BOARD’S YOUTH DEVELOPMENT FUND – 
BEN GRIMSHAW 

 
The Board considered a report for funding from the 2008/09 Youth Development Scheme.  

 
The Board resolved to decline the application as: 
 
• the Board has already allocated $10,000 from its Discretionary Response Fund to Youth 

Development funding in line with the Strengthening Communities Strategy; and 

• there has been no undertaking from the applicant to fundraise. 

 
 
20. GOVERNANCE ARRANGEMENTS REVIEW 2009 
 
 The Board considered a report to consider a change to its current governance arrangements and to 

consider the timing of its meeting start times.  
 
 The Board resolved to: 
 
 (a) Discharge its Community Services and Events Committee and its Greenspace Traffic Works 

Committee. 
 
 (b) Hold an additional Board meeting per month, with the dates for these additional Board meetings 

to be held during the remainder of 2009 as detailed below: 
 
  Wednesday 6 May 
  Wednesday 3 June 
  Wednesday 1 July 
  Wednesday 5 August 
  Wednesday 2 September  
  Wednesday 7 October 
  Wednesday 4 November 
  Wednesday 2 December 
 
 (c) Retain the Board’s current regular meeting commencement time of 4pm. 
 
 
21. ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING 
 
 At 7.25pm the Board resolved that the meeting stand adjourned and resumed at 7.40pm. 
 
 
22. LOCAL GOVERNMENT “KNOW HOW” TRAINING COURSES – FINANCIAL GOVERNANCE 101 
 

The Board considered a report seeking the Board’s approval for interested members to attend a Local 
Government New Zealand “Know How” Course – Financial Governance 101, to be held in 
Christchurch on 7 August 2009. 

 
 The Board resolved to approve in principle the attendance of up to four members to attend the one 

day Local Government workshop, Financial Governance 101, to be held on 7 August 2009 in 
Christchurch, with the funding to be met from 2009/10 budgets, if those budgets are approved by the 
Council in its 2009-19 LTCCP. 
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23. ALCOHOL ADVISORY COUNCIL OF NEW ZEALAND CONFERENCE – WORKING TOGETHER 
2009 

 
The Board considered a report requesting approval for the Chairperson to attend an Alcohol Advisory 
Council of New Zealand (ALAC) conference – Working Together 2009, to be held in Wellington on 
13-15 May 2009.   

 
 The Board resolved to approve the attendance by the Chairperson Yvonne Palmer at the three day 

Alcohol Advisory Council of New Zealand conference, Working Together 2009, to be held on 
13-15 May 2009 in Wellington. 

 
(Yvonne Palmer took no part in the discussion or voting on this item.  Pauline Cotter assumed the 
chair for consideration of this item.) 

 
 
The meeting concluded at 9.15pm. 
 
 
CONFIRMED THIS 6TH DAY OF MAY 2009 
 
 
 
 

YVONNE PALMER 
CHAIRPERSON 
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